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I. BY THE COMMISSION

A. Statement

1. On March 22, 2013, Access Point, Inc. (Access Point), filed Advice Letter No. 7 (attached as Exhibit 1) and proposed replacement and original pages to its existing local exchange services tariff, Colorado PUC Tariff No. 1.  Access Point states that the purpose of the filing is to introduce and revise service charges and fees.  The proposed effective date for the proposed tariff sheets filed with Advice Letter No. 7 is April 8, 2013. 

B. Findings of Fact

2. Access Point proposes to make several deletions, additions, and modifications to its existing local exchange tariff.  On First Revised Page 59, the company proposes to delete its flat rate local exchange business and residential service.  Rule 4 Code of Colorado Regulations 723-2-2108 of the Commission’s Rules Regulating Telecommunications Providers, Services, and Products, requires that either an application, if customers to the service exist, or a notification, if no customers are affected, be made with the Commission prior to the amendment of a tariff or price list to discontinue the offering.  Access Point has made neither an application to discontinue nor provided a notification to the Commission to discontinue these basic local exchange services. 

3. The filing includes, on First Revised Page 65 a new proposed service, QPoint Centrex Basic, a bundled business service of local exchange service and calling features. Two of the features of the offering, Speed Dialing - 8 Number and Speed Dialing - 30 Number are services that are not regulated by the Commission.  These services should be identified as not regulated by the Commission similar to what the company has done for these same features on Original Page 69 of its effective local exchange tariff. 

4. On Original Page 103.2, Access Point proposes to introduce Directory Assistance service and includes its corresponding rate for the service.  Retail directory assistance is a service that is not regulated by the Commission pursuant to § 40-15-401(p), C.R.S.  This service needs to be identified as not regulated by the Commission or should not be included in the tariff.

5. Staff of the Commission contacted a representative of the company and advised him of the changes that need to be made to the proposed tariff.  While a response was received that acknowledged the need for some of the modifications, no updated or amended filing to Advice Letter No. 7 has been received.  

6. Now, being fully advised in the matter, we will reject Advice Letter No. 7 and its proposed tariff filed by Access Point.

II. ORDER

A. The Commission Orders That:

1. Advice Letter No. 7 and accompanying tariff sheets filed by Access Point, Inc. on March 22, 2013, are rejected.

2. The 20-day period provided for in § 40-6-114, C.R.S., within which to file applications for rehearing, reargument, or reconsideration begins on the first day following the effective date of this Order.

3. This Order is effective upon its Mailed Date.

B. ADOPTED IN COMMISSIONERS’ WEEKLY MEETING
April 3, 2013.
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